BETLEY, BALTERLEY & WRINEHILL

PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting held on 25th March 2021

[Meeting held on Zoom platform]

71/21
PRESENT:


Cllrs Robert Bettley-Smith, Mandy Berrisford, Neil Bullock, Seb Daly, Graham Ecclestone, Dave Hales, Richard Head, Tony Reah, Ian Walton (from Min.81) and Chris Watkin.  

72/21
IN ATTENDANCE:


County Cllr Northcott.


Borough Cllrs Gary and Simon White (from Min.82).


Four members of the public.


Gwyn Griffiths (Clerk).

73/21
In view of events at another Parish Council where edited footage of a meeting had circulated widely on social media the Chairman made the following statement.  That, for reasons of privacy and to comply with data protection requirements, the meeting would not be recorded.

74/21
Apologies for absence had been received from Cllrs Karling (work).  Apologies for delayed arrival had been received from Cllr Walton.



RESOLVED that the apology from Cllr Karling be received and accepted as a valid reason for absence under Section 85 of the Local Government Act 1972.
75/21
Members considered the declaration of interests in agenda items.  Cllr Daly declared a personal interest in relation to planning application 21/00266 as he occupied a nearby property.  Clrr Bettley-Smith declared a personal interest in Agenda item 9 (planning) as he had been involved in a planning procedure.

76/21
Having outlined the procedure, the Chairman invited members of the public who were present to engage in public participation.



A member of the public who lived close to the site of planning application 21/00266 expressed some concerns regarding the application and specifically that there was no explanation of the purpose of the proposed skylights which could reduce privacy for neighbouring properties.



The Chairman pointed out that although the member of the public was the spouse of a council member their request to participate in the meeting had been made in the normal way via the Clerk and quite independently of the councillor concerned.



The second member of the public expressed similar concerns.  Bow Cottage (the subject of 21/00266) had been built in what had originally been part of the garden of their property. The garden room would be only 1.6metres from their boundary; as well as impacting on their view the works required for the proposal could well destroy two trees within their garden. It would become a crammed and overdeveloped plot.  There was also concern that a safety hazard would be created by the erection of fencing and gating to the front of the property.

77/21
RESOLVED that subject to the amendments listed below the minutes of the meeting of 25th February 2021 be approved as a true record and be signed by the Chairman. 




Min.42 “previouis” to read “previous”;




Min.51 “There was diascussion” to read “There was a discussion”;




Min.55 “notexd” to read “noted”.
78/21
RESOLVED that subject to the amendment of Minute 62 (those present) by deleting the names of Cllrs Berrisford and Speed (who had sent apologies, recorded in Minute 64) and the addition of the name of Cllr Watkin (who was present at the meeting) the minutes of the meeting of 4th March 2021 be approved as a true record and be signed by the Chairman. 

79/21
The Clerk reported that he had continued to deal with urgent business as necessary, in consultation with the Chairman, Vice-Chairman and other members as appropriate.  Payments made and /or arranged would be reported under the appropriate agenda item.

80/21
The Chairman presented his report on actions since the previous meeting. He had e-mailed members on various matters relating to the Christmas lighting on the Memorial Garden, and the remaining lights would be removed on Sunday.  The walnut tree had been delivered and planted, and the WI commemmorative tree had been repositioned.  The new arrangements seemed to have been met with general approval.

[Cllr Walton joined the meeting at this point]

81/21
The Vice-Chairman indicated that he had nothing to report that would not otherwise be dealt with elsewhere on the agenda.

[Borough Cllrs Gary and Simon White joined the meeting at this point]

82/21
The Clerk presented his report to members.  He outlined the responses to date regarding safety on the A531 through the village following the recent incident involving a milk lorry which left the road. The Police & Crime Commissioner had indicated that such matters did not fall within his role but he had passed the matter to the Chief Constable’s office for attention. The Safer Roads Partnership had responded by setting out the criteria for average speed cameras (which would require six fatal or serious injury incidents within a three year period) but had failed to address the question of investigation of potentially fatal incidents. The Clerk had replied making these points and asking how many locations had been able to meet the criteria for average speed cameras.



The local Beaver Group had notified him that they would be using Sandy Croft on Monday 29th for a small outdoor event; 5 adults and 12 children would be attending, which was within the permitted activities at that date. He had been notified that the Planning Tracker on the website was not working; he would raise this with the service provider.



He had received an e-mail from a resident of Moscow who had been impressed to see the defibrillator in the village and was seeking further information with a view to providing such a facility in his own community. The Clerk had responded with the necessary information. (The Moscow in question was the Scottish village of that name.)

83/21
County Cllr Northcott presented his report to members, which included the following:




Political activity was winding down as the council entered the purdah period leading up to the County Council elections in May.




There had been meetings of the Full Council and of the Healthy Staffordshire Committee which scrutinised the Clinical Commissioning Groups (CCGs). The CCGs were moving toward a single commissioning group for Staffordshire and Stoke-on-Trent which would seek to provide a patient-based wraparound service and digital programme, learning the lessons of Covid, for example in elderly care.




The vaccination programme in Staffordshire was ahead of programme with over 500,000 first doses and 22,000 second doses given.




The Back to Business programme would offer resources for economic recovery, though the impact of Covid had been less severe than feared. Adult job vacancies were still buoyant though the situation was more difficult for under-25s.  Investment was still creating employment locally; 1,200 jobs in the county from Pets at Home and Atos potentially creating 2,000 jobs at a £90M scheme at Bradley Park. Certain sectors had been severely affected such as hospitality and tourism and they would be highlighted as resources were made available.




Restrictions on library services would be further eased on 12th April.




On highways 337 road repairs had been completed, with 263 new reports logged. He was aware of press coverage which had listed locations to be tackled in the 2021-22 maintenance programme and understood that there was local concern that the roads listed were not considered to be the highest priority. He suggested that the Parish Council should address any concerns to the appropriate highways officer.

84/21
The Borough Councillors presented their report to members, which included the following:



An Extraordinary Full Council had been held to discuss issues at WEalley’s Quarry. The Council had resolved unanimously that operations should cease and that the Environment Agent be held accountable for their inaction.




The outcome of the Town Deal Bid was still awaited.




Locally they had been heavily involved in the pavement remediation work between Wrinehill and the Madeley area. Unfortunately the council officers had advised that a section between Heighley Castle and Madeley Heath could not be cleared mechanically as this would cause damage.  Traffic management would therefore be required to allow safe hand digging and the necessary arrangements were in hand.




Issues in the Doddlespool area were still firmly on their radar and a further application to vary a condition relating to the permission granted for the trackway had been received which they would be studying in the coming days. They were continuing to liaise with the appropriate officer in relation to enforcement action.




Cllr Simon White mentioned concerns that had been raised with him on the matter of theft of dogs, which had been widely covered in the media, and had been the subject of some dramatic rumours. It was noted that the Police had advised that although owners should be aware of the issue such incidents were very rare across Staffordshire and that there was little evidence of any significant upsurge locally.

85/21
Representatives on outside bodies reported.  Cllr Bullock as the Council’s liaison with the Police noted the risks of “fake news”, highlighted by the previous matter, and urged people to be cautious with unverified news on social media.  He also advised that the current Chairman of the Safer Neighbourhoods Panel was likely to step down, creating a vacancy.




Cllr Head advised that the Village Hall was cautiously reopening and was still being used as a venue for Covid vaccination.




Cllr Daly reported that the school was functioning well after its full reopening, which reflected well on the efforts of the school staff.

86/21
Members considered the following planning application.  In considering this application members noted that the applicant had submitted a detailed application showing the works proposed in detail and presenting a well reasoned justification for the proposal. This was welcomed in view of the poor quality of some other recent applications.



21/00192/FUL  Replacement dwelling, Cranberry Cottage, Post Office Lane, Balterley


RESOLVED that the Parish Council has no objection to the application subject to the Local Planning Authority satisfying itself that the proposal’s significant increase in size is in accordance with national and local policy given its location within the Green Belt.
87/21
Members considered the following planning application. During discussion of this item it became clear that there were elements of the application which were unclear, particularly the layout and treatment of the front boundary and the gates, and that further consideration would be useful prior to reaching a final position. The Clerk had advised the Chairman, prior to the meeting, of two further applications which had been received after the despatch of the agenda. It was therefore suggested that the meeting could be adjourned and reconvened in order to permit the Council to reach a decision on all three applications.



21/00266/FUL Internal alterations, extension to garage, provision of garden room, new gates & fence, replacement windows and roof tiles and render to house and garage, Bow Orchard, Church Lane, Betley 


RESOLVED that consideration of this matter be deferred to a reconvened meeting to be held on Tuesday 30th March at 7.30pm on the Zoom platform, and that the Clerk be asked to prepare a draft resolution, based on comments made during the meeting and any further observations made by members.

88/21
The Clerk advised members that no Decision Notices had been received. However the application in respect of Betley Court, which members had considered at its February meeting, would be going to committee next week with a recommendation of approval, which was in accordance with the Parish Council’s comments.
89/21
The Clerk advised that two planning applications (21/00202 & 21/00286) had been received since the despatch of the agenda. They could be considered at this meeting, but deferring them to the reconvened meeting would allow time for them to be properly considered and for interested members of the public to make representations if they so wished.



RESOLVED 
a) that the two applications be considered at the reconvened meeting on 30th March;





b) that Cllr Berrisford review application 21/00202 (Brown Bank Farm, Cracow Moss);





c) that as application 21/00286 (trackway on land at Doddlespool) was for an extension of time for a condition imposed under a previous grant of permission and would not require a site inspection or consideration of the principle of development the Clerk was asked to prepare a technical briefing note on the issues involved.

90/21
The Chairman reported that a maple tree at his property had been causing cracking to the wall adjoining the footway on Main Road. He had applied to the Borough Council for permission to remove the tree (as required within the Conservation Area) which had been granted; the tree was removed on 18th March.

91/21
Cllr Head provided an update on the Neighbourhood Plan.  The Plan had now been submitted  to the Borough Council who were carrying out due diligence before their own consultation on the Plan. At this stage there did not appear to be any procedural barriers to the Plan progressing through the remaining stages.

92/21
Members considered issues relating to the Council’s property and assets.

93/21
The Clerk advised that he had received a quote of £770 for the remaing fencing work at Sandy Croft.


RESOLVED that the quotation be approved and the contractor asked to complete the work as specified.
94/21
The Chairman advised that he had spoken to the Council’s maintenance contractor for the Memorial Garden regarding work to reinstate the Rose Garden element. The contractor had indicated this would cost £290.



RESOLVED that the quotation be approved and the contractor asked to complete the work as specified.
95/21
The Chairman had supplied a briefing note explaining future proposed lighting arrangements on the Memorial Garden.



RESOLVED that the arrangements be approved.
96/21
Members considered a proposal to form a community litterpicking group.  It was noted that a local resident was already carrying out work in the centre of the village and there was appreciation of this.  It was felt that litter was a problem elsewhere in the parish, particularly along the A531 where material was thrown from vehicles.



RESOLVED that Cllr Bullock be asked to report to the April meeting with what equipment would be required to support such a group and for an appropriate budget line to be identified if appropriate.
97/21
The Clerk asked members for guidance on arrangements for the Annual Electors’ Meeting (AEM). He also pointed out that the 2022 meeting would need to be scheduled in a manner which allowed the outgoing council to present a report to residents without offending purdah rules.



RESOLVED
a) that the 2021 AEM be held on the third Thursday in May; #





b) that the 2022 AEM be held in March 2022.

98/21
Area issues raised by members were considered. 




There was concern that the fencing on Checkley Lane was still in place and causing a problem by narrowing the carriageway.  The Borough Councillors had been actively pursuing the issue but it was understood that the issue was currently with the Legal Department at Staffordshire Highways.

99/21
The Clerk tabled correspondence received since the last meeting. There were no matters requiring discussion.

100/21
The Clerk submitted a list of  payments made by him since the previous meeting and for which he was seeking reimbursement. 



RESOLVED that the Council 





a) authorises payment of the following  : 
G Griffiths

Salary and 

Reimbursements
£2,499.16





b) resolves that the Financial Statement be received and 



approved.

101/21
Members considered issues relating to council communication.

102/21
RESOLVED that the meeting now stand adjourned until 7.30pm on Tuesday 30th March.
#  This meeting was subsequently rescheduled as a result of changes in government policy on remote meetings.
